Kirklington Parish Council Meeting
EXTRA-ORDINARY / EMERGENCY MEETING – FLOODING
Draft minutes for the meeting held on 25th October 2023 8pm

Cllr Bob Radford did introductions and thanked everyone for coming.
It was stated that the aim of the meeting was to gather information for this village’s benefit only, and that no information about named individual property flooding will be shared with third party bodies.  The main purpose of the meeting is to enable better planning for the future – co-ordinated response for future (via setting up of a flood action group).
There has been an amazing community response, with scope for improvement with better planned co-ordination in the future.
Cllr Graeme Wheatcroft led the discussion.
For everyone impacted by the flooding – the Parish Council requests details of what happened e.g. times, flows in and out, causes, suggestions for future flow improvements – information can then feed into an action plan. ACTION – Clerk will email residents for information and collate what is received.
The sources of flows need to be identified and understood:
Key questions related to:
· Where do surface water flows go?
· What happens with dykes? Some are maintained by the drainage board, some by Severn Trent Water – impacts as surface flows go to fowl sewer, which is then pumped to sewage treatment works on Corkhill Lane, downstream of the village.
Surface Water – Cllr Ian Woolridge has best local knowledge from ongoing liaison with Highways, and provided update on situation re highways drainage:
· Previous major event in 2007 – it seems this event has similar causes
· Gullies / grids don’t take volume of rainwater away due to being blocked
· Regular reporting and re-reporting – 2 site visits in last 18mths.
· Recently, works have cleared gullies but suspect not the pipes between road and dykes that moves water through the village.
· Yesterday’s rain caused the A617 road to fill up again despite intensity being much lower.
· Cllr Laughton (County) and Cllr Rainbow (District) have tried to help to get more regular cleansing – but the village is only on a two year cycle (Via have determined that’s all that is needed – the Parish Council believes six-monthly would be more appropriate).  Hay lorries contribute to regular blocking – as an example.
· Hall Farm Lane ‘lake’ – the grid is higher than the road – struggling to get real action in this area.

In summary, there are ongoing issues but the Parish Council is liaising with County and District and trying to drive – everyone is able / welcome to report issues directly – the more the better to help demonstrate the concentration of issues. Action – Clerk to circulate a list of links to use for reporting, for the residents to use.
Dykes: 
· The Drainage Board has responsibility for the upkeep of some, and some are the responsibility of private home/landowners.
· Luckily, just before this event, the south dykes had been maintained and they did their job.  The northern side was maintained by IDB last November.  A polite reminder was given to those adjacent to dykes to keep on top of homeowner responsibilities.  There are ideas for further work on dykes but this requires Highways funding. 
· Water comes from the fields across the road – plans have been suggested to have a concrete apron to encourage water to northern dyke – this would work in some circumstances and worth considering for lower-level floods, if not Friday’s.
· The pumping station between WINGS and the east of village – foul drain should not take surface water (as far as we know), but we know it does which often causes it to fail in heavy rain conditions. Severn Trent has given assurances that the pumps worked properly on this occasion but simply couldn’t cope with extra flow that they (probably) shouldn’t be taking – so in theory it has helped / could’ve been worse. The Parish Council will push for upgrades and clarification on foul sewer status – need to be cautious not to simply push problem to Southwell.
· Reviews will try to identify where water is coming from – could be illegal discharges; could be foul pipe leaks; possibly underground issues.
· Combined sewers make it difficult to understand flow – they shouldn’t be, but are, part of cause.  It may be possible to look at the pumping station on Normanton Lane, and consider options for treated water overflowing to other areas e.g. The Greet.  Water companies can allow the flows into watercourses.
· Cllr Laughton advised that a Section 19 Investigation will be carried out by County – this will look for evidence of what caused issues / had impacts.  Severn Trent will be investigating and although improvements have been made by them, is not necessarily evident to those who have been affected. Information will come out in investigation – it is anticipated that there will be an unprecedented level of investigation compared to previous events.
· The Parish Council recently met IDB on site and were reassured by recent works – they identified some improvements that could be made near the weir / reservoir to reduce flow path.


The meeting was opened up to the floor with residents making the following points and suggestions:
· Could there be an overflow lake in a field – e.g., balancing ponds.
· Tim Farr has spoken to Strawson’s who would like to find a better solution (working together) – some areas have had interference and are not doing what they could or should.  
· Fields to west side of village are possibilities for flood storage. Farmers will liaise with Local Authority / County Council would take the lead.
· To give context, 25% of year’s rain fell in one day – although unprecedented future events could be mitigated.
· Approx 50% of flooding was caused by road issues so need to look at solutions there – road closures would have helped – NCC has Flood Warden training program (half day training). ACTION – Clerk to research options / find details of schemes.
· Need to act quickly and professionally across dykes/roads/drains. There is currently no strategic vision across the village.
· What position can we take within the village to take the reins if County aren’t supporting / fundraising?
· IDB efforts were acknowledged as they are making improvements e.g., dredging.
· Need to share responsibility by many – not just a few working hard, especially as more rain forecast.  Need to ensure no action to help one side is to detriment of others.
· How do we ensure initial action doesn’t fizzle out – climate change may bring more difficult conditions, more regularly.
· Compared to floods in 2019, a key difference was the timing at which it happened – cars caused waves. Efforts need to be made to allow traffic if the road can’t be closed.
· Flood gates / vent covers – may or may not help. Flood group will need to review products available.
· Problem with ground water / water table – not just on surface, coming up from underneath and through floors.
· Gullies are designed to take water that lands on highways – this can be affected by riparian owners adding to flow. Note that flood gates which may add to this flow can be used
· This event was different from 2017 – water came up through floor rather than approaching land. Underlying culvert was fairly clear/low at 6pm – half full by 2.00 and came up through floor at 4.30 – the water was not from culvert.
· The dyke wasn’t the issue in terms of flow – are they deep enough?
· Dykes aren’t as big / deep / well maintained as they should be in some cases – what historical information do we have about how they were and could/should be?  Could any be reinstated / moved?  Action – Flood action group to walk the lines and routes.

Additional thoughts / comments:
We need to feed information into investigation (will last approx. 16 weeks).
Cllr Laughton acknowledged gulley cleansing issues –to give context, they only have two machines / teams for whole County due to budgetary constraints.  There will be a review of what can be done to make things better – ACTION HC get in touch with Southwell Flood Forum. (Individual properties could be covered by grants from Government).  It was confirmed that the Parish Council could hire a gully cleaner subject to insurance requirements.  This may give an opportunity to ‘buddy up’ with other villages if needed for cost effectiveness.
Cllr Rainbow confirmed that the District Council will collect rubbish free of charge (ring 01636 650000). There may be Council Tax relief if people have had to evacuate properties and Business Rate relief available too. Requests can be made for the cleaning of paths and roads. ACTION – Cllr Rainbow to circulate email with information (redact personal info).
ACTION – Clerk to contact Cllr Laughton about how feed into the investigation / hear back about it.
Cllr Wheatcroft collated names for forming a flood action group – will need to check if this represents all areas of the village and those affected.
Future communications will primarily be through WhatsApp and email – may be possible to set up a Facebook page or group.   Current plans are to provide monthly feedback to the Parish Council, and wider village, as needed. There will be a Flood Action Group WhatsApp group.
Information has been received from residents who were unable to attend the meeting – concerns were raised about the amount of debris caused by lorries (blocking drains), and photos / information was shared about issues faced at The Mill end of the village including stranded vehicles. 

Cllr Bob Radford closed the meeting at 20.55 after thanking everyone for attending.






Kirklington Parish Clerk: Helen Cowlan, 22 Cardinal Hinsley Close, Newark NG24 4NQ;
Tel: 07905 787086; email: kirklingtonpc@gmail.com; Website: www.kirklingtonparishcouncil.co.uk
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